# green sheet



volume twenty, number eighteen

may 6, 1990

# FOUR THOUSAND TO BECOME IU/PURDUE ALUMNI IN 21ST COMMENCEMENT



Seventeen thousand people are expected in the Hoosier Dome May 13 at 3 p.m. when more than 4,000 IU and Purdue University degrees will be conferred on men and women during the 21st IUPUI commencement. Presidents Thomas Ehrlich of IU and Steven C. Beering of Purdue will bestow honorary, doctoral, master's, baccalaureate and associate degrees awarded from among 166 degree programs offered on campus. Chancellor Gerald L. Bepko will preside over the ceremonies in which 2,100 candidates will participate—the largest number ever.

Keeping with tradition, the 74th U.S. Army Band led by Richard N. Saddler, commander, will provide music as soloist John A. Ruby will lead the national anthem and the IU and Purdue alma maters. Rabbi Iew Weiss, chaplain at Methodist Hospital, will open and close the cermemony. Indianapolis Mayor William H. Hudnut III will greet families and friends of degree candidates from all 18 schools and divisions, and deans and faculty will join in the academic processional. Also keeping with tradition, there will be no formal address, but inducting the class of 1990 for IU will be Harry L. Gonso, vice president of the trustees; Clarence H. Doninger, president of the Alumni Association, and Nicole G. Thayer, student representative. Inducting new Purdue alumni will be Carlton C. Potts, assistant director of the Alumni Association, and Debra J. Bauerle, student representative.

Honorary IU degrees will be bestowed on three national figures. They are Judge Nathaniel R. Jones, Sixth District U.S. Circuit of Appeals and civil rights proponent, Doctor of Laws; John K. Roth, the Russell K. Pitzer Professor of Philosophy at Claremont-McKenna College and renowned interpreter of American philosophical traditions, Doctor of Humane Letters, and Nell Jackson Watts, executive officer of Sigma Theta Tau International Honor Society of Nursing, Indianapolis, and pioneer in nursing education, Doctor of Science. The three honorary Purdue degrees recipients are Mitchell E. Daniels Sr., a driving force in the economic, social and cultural development of Indianapolis and leader of the Dean's Advisory Committee at the School of Science, IUPUI, a Doctor of Laws degree. Also, Glenn C. Salley, leader in the field of electronics and co-founder and chief executive officer of DILOG, Distributed Logic Corporation, a Doctor of Engineering. Also, Frank J. Welcher, scientist and scholar, professor emeritus of chemistry at IUPUI and author of The Union Army 1861-65: Organizations and Operation, Doctor of Science. No invitations are required and all are welcome to attend.

WARFEL AMONG IRWIN EXPERIENCE EXCELIENCE AWARD WINNERS Kathleen A. Warfel, associate professor of pathology, IU School of Medicine, is among the 1990 winners of the Glenn W. Irwin, Jr., M.D. Experience Excellence Awards. "For her outstanding service to IUPUI, her consistently positive and for the enjoyment she radiates in teaching and mentoring students and staff," she, along with other staff and faculty, were honored in recent ceremonies at University Place. (Dr. Warfel's name was accidentally omitted from the list of winners in last week's Green Sheet. Your editor regrets the error.)

#### SECTION OF TUNNEL CLOSES FOR SIX WEEKS

Underground tunnel travelers who can make their way over ground are asked to do so because the underground tunnel between Emerson and Long/Clinical Building will be closed to all traffic for approximately six weeks for an asbestos abatement/reinsulation project. William Bell in Hospital Administration said that for those who must use the tunnel, there is an alternate route through the Medical Science Building, and the route will be posted. Also, a phone has been installed at the detour point. The tunnels connect the entire Medical Center. For more, call Bell, 4-7449, or Barbara Danielson, 4-0400.

## NEWS 'N' NOTES FROM HERE 'N' THERE

Name No One Man—Time for the boys of summer and to note that seven former major league players' last names are palindromes, and nine former players have fathers in the Baseball Hall of Fame. This brief note is not one of the 2, 459 articles written in the last ten years about the money they make, nor one of the 6,071 written since 1980 about drug abuse in baseball. (Harper's Index, May)

Got a Date? -- This is a reminder that the events you have planned for next year can be placed in the Campus Calendar now. For forms or more, call Noel Duerden, 4-2134.

Not Awesome—Comet Austin probably will not make a spectacle of itself as was expected when discovered last year. Making its way from the sun by May 25 it should be a mere 22 million miles away, the closest it's coming to earth. To get a glimpse through May, seek a dark sky, take binoculars or a telescope, and look eastward, writes Hal Kibbey, News Bureau, IUB.

Good Doctor Speaking—Former Indiana governor, former Health & Human Services Secretary and physician Otis R. Bowen will give the keynote speech in a symposium, "The Respite Care Crisis in Central Indiana," May 17, Madame Walker Urban Life Center. For tickets and more, call The Caring Community, sponsor, 283-1643.

Ahoy--For the first time in Indianapolis, the National Safety at Sea Seminar is June 1-3 at the Waterfront Plaza Hotel, June 1-3. Arrangements are being made by Reginald C. Eggleton, director, and others from the Institute for Marine Technology, host. The seminar is open to all, including boaters of small and large waters. Among the speakers and faculty will be John Rousmaniere, author of 14 marine books; Fred Sanders, professor of meteorology at MIT, and David Burch, president of Starpath School of Navigation. Fee is \$60. To register, or for more information, call 293-7509.

<u>IBA Invited</u>—Members of the Indianapolis Bar Association are invited to a special openhouse at the Walther Oncology Center on campus, May 15, 4:30-6:30 p.m. where they will hear about the latest in cancer research.

In Memory—A memorial program for Sylvia E. Bowman, who died in Florida last December, is set for May 29, 2:30 p.m. in Neff Recital Hall, IPFW, Fort Wayne. She was professor emeritus of English and a recipient of an honorary doctorate from IU. She also was chairman of the Div. of Arts and Sciences at IPFW, the precursor to Arts and Letters, and IU Chancellor for Regional Campus Administration. For more, call Joanne B. Lantz, Chancellor, IPFW, 219-481-6103.

<u>Special Hours</u>—Libraries on campus have set summer and holiday hours. University, Science and Engineering, Herron and Columbus libraries will be open 8 a.m.-5 p.m. May 7-8 with regular summer hours resuming May 9. Dentistry also has special summer hours weekdays and will close Sundays, May 14-mid-July. All these libraries will be closed May 26-28 for the Memorial Day holiday. For the summer schedule, call the libraries.

#### CAMPUS WINS SECOND AWARD FOR ALCOHOL AWARENESS

Key chains that note the drinking limit for one's weight, a dance to celebrate sobriety, wellness walks and alcohol awareness talks were among the events that led to IUPUI's winning the second consecutive national award for outstanding alcohol education programming. The 1989 National Collegiate Alcohol Awareness Week award was made in March during a conference in New Orleans and it included a \$1,000 grant and a plaque. Briar Cliff College and Syracuse University also are among the top six winners in the nation. Those at IUPUI who assisted with the program include Karen Marks, Student Activities, and committee members Vicki Anderson, wellness coordinator; Victoria Baker, president, Residence Hall Association; Winston Baker, director, Ball Residence; Gabrielle Bovenzi, associate bursar; Linda Brothers, associate professor, Restaurant, Hotel and Institutional Management; Dr. Billie Griffin, Student Employee Health Services; Sarah Hawkins, graduate assistant, Student Activities; Karen McCay, student, SPEA; Kym Robinson, president, Student Government; Ron Romsa, Lutheran Campus Ministry, and Don Wakefield, director, Counseling Center.

#### SEVERAL RYAN WHITE FUNDS ACCEPTING DONATIONS

The family of Ryan White, AIDS victim who died recently at Riley Hospital for Children, has set up several memorial funds, each with a different focus. They are: The Ryan White Memorial Fund, a non-tax deductible fund to benefit Ryan's mother and immediate family, First Indiana Bank; the Ryan White Children's Fund/Riley Memorial Association (RMA), medical and educational fund to be used for the support of Riley's research and clinical programs for children with AIDS or HIV virus, RMA; AIDS Research for Children/Riley Hospital, established for AIDS and HIV virus research at IU, IU Foundation, and The Ryan White Fund, which is Los Angeles-based and is sponsored by Athletes and Entertainers for Kids, PO Box 40, Noblesville, IN 46060. For details and addresses, call Medical Media Relations, 4-7722.

## HRA OFFERS TRAINING FOR STAFF WHO ACCOUNT FOR MONTHLY PAID PEOPLE

Staff on campus who handle time, attendance and other data and who work with recruitment and appointment procedures for monthly paid employees are offered two separate training opportunities by representatives from Human Resources Administration. On May 30, 9-10:30 a.m. is "Exempt Employment Process," a workshop to describe the recruitment and appointment procedures for exempt (monthly paid) regular staff positions. Materials will be given and questions can be asked. Registration is due by May 23. Then on June 5, 10-11 a.m. is "Paid Time Off Plans for Monthly PA & PB Employees" for people responsible for tallying, signing and answering questions about attendance records. Topics include a review of the plans, earning rates, year-end calculations, sick bank, payoff at termination and areas that cause problems. Register by May 29. Both are in Room 372, Union Building. To register, call 4-8931.

LIBRARY READY TO SCHEDULE BASIC INSTRUCTION FOR SUMMER I Mary Stanley, bibliographic instruction librarian, University LIbrary, invites faculty to remind students that bibliographic instruction sessions can be arranged by signing up at the second floor reference desk, or by calling 4-0481. The free basic, one-hour sessions are offered mornings and afternoons, Monday-Thursday. If in-depth library instruction is needed, faculty and students are asked to call the subject liaison or the library instruction office, 4-0486.

# DEAN TO MISS IUPUI COMMENCEMENT FOR HONORARY DEGREE



Alvin S. Bynum, dean of University Division at IUPUI, will be excused from IUPUI's 21st commencement on Mother's Day, May 13, so that he may accept an honorary Doctor of Humane Letters degree from Marian College during outdoor ceremonies on the campus on Cold Spring Road. Bynum has dedicated more than 40 years to education, a dozen of which he has been dean at IUPUI. He is author of the textbook, <u>Black Student-White Counselor</u>, written from his firsthand experience.

SPECIAL GIFT FOR MOMS READY AT ST. MARGARET'S You can give your mother or your children's mother the gift of a lifetime for Mother's Day by arranging for a "gift certificate" for a screening mammogram. St. Margaret's Diagnostic Breast Center in the Regenstrief Health Center on campus is participating in the Mammograms for Mother's Day Program, sponsored by the State Board of Health and the American Cancer Society. Gift packets with a brochure and a gift card are available at the Center. You can give mom the brochure and your \$50 that will provide her with a mammogram at St. Margaret's or the facility of her choice. For gift packets or more information, call the Center, 630-MAMO.

PROFESSIONAIS TO FOCUS ON THE PROBLEMS OF LITTLE PEOPLE Men and women who spend their lives in discovering ways to help professionals care for little troubled people and their families will speak in a seminar, "Working with Families of Infants and Toddlers: Issues of the '90s," May 8 in University Place. The author of What Every Baby Knows, T. Berry Brazelton, M.D., who also writes for Family Circle Magazine, is the keynote speaker. Other speakers include Barbara J. Howard, M.D., Duke University Medical Center; Timothy Jordan, M.D., developmental pediatrician/researcher from St. Louis, and Barry Zuckerman, M.D., researcher in causes and intervention in developmental problems. Riley and Community Hospitals are offering the conference to professionals who work in many areas with children. Sponsors are the Indiana Chapter of March of Dimes and US Air. For fees and registration, call 4-4364.

"SECOND EXHIBITION" SEASON'S LAST AT HERRON The works of several Hoosier artists and new art from the Soviet Union will be in "Indianapolis Collects: The Second Exhibition," the final show of the season for the Herron Gallery, Indianapolis Center for Contemporary Art. The show opens with a reception May 18, 7-9 p.m., and runs through June 15. Selected works in the show are from the finest private collections in the city, and all have been created since 1960. For gallery hours and more, call 923-3651.

#### FINALLY...

...walking for postal errands might be your best choice, for Parking Services has eliminated the Post Office parking space outside the campus post office building. ...the Green Sheet, as always, will be published twice each month June-August—the first and third Sundays only. Deadline is at 5 p.m., Tuesday before publication. Mail material to AO 139 or for more information, call 4-5453.

